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July 22, 2004

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed are two ordinances with attachments as part of our ongoing work to implement recommendations from An Approach to Reducing King County Office Space Costs (dated September 15, 2003).  Also enclosed, in response to Motion 11931, is a report entitled New County Office Building:  Phase II Follow-up.  The enclosures are part of the continuing plan to build a New County Office Building (NCOB) to replace leased space in privately owned office buildings.  The NCOB plan is a primary strategy to implement a long-standing space plan policy to reduce the reliance on downtown leased space to less than 10 percent of the downtown-occupied buildings.  The NCOB plan, as currently proposed, entails construction of a new garage on Goat Hill, demolition of the existing outdated garage, and construction of a new office building on the King County Automotive Center site.  

Background

As a brief reminder, in December 2003, council adopted Ordinance 14812, appropriating $1.2 million to Phase II of the NCOB project.  Phase II funded preliminary concept design work, as well as the negotiation of legal documents required to implement the plan.  Of the $1.2 million appropriated, $1 million was restricted via budget proviso, pending council approval of reports addressing a number of policy matters, as well as quarterly project reports. On June 7, 2004, council approved my site selection for the proposed NCOB, and requested, via Motion 11931, that additional items be researched.  The results of that research are contained in the enclosed report.  

Re-affirmation of the Proposal

In addition to the specific research items called out in Motion 11931, council requested confirmation that the NCOB proposal is still advisable, in light of projected future King County staffing and in light of the current real estate market.

The King County Space Plan 2004 reaffirms the conclusions drawn in the 2003 Space Plan with regard to the need to continue efforts to reduce King County’s reliance on outside leased space.  Since a multitude of King County services and corresponding staffing levels are not directly related to annexations/incorporations or Current Expense funding, it does not appear there will be significant overall reductions in King County staffing levels in the near future, particularly for those functions occupying downtown office space.    Given the fact that significant reduced staffing levels in the downtown area are not predicted, converting leased offices to county-owned buildings still makes sense.

Furthermore, the Facilities Management Division has once again received an updated analysis from the consultants with Kinzer Real Estate Services that, despite the continuing downturn in the local real estate market, concludes it continues to make economic sense to own rather rather than to lease office space.  Kinzer Real Estate Services was also asked to once again test the real estate market for acquisition opportunities.  The Kinzer consultants have once again concluded that, even though prices for some of the older acquisition opportunities have come down since last fall, constructing a building still makes economic sense when compared to the extra cost of mechanical, seismic, and other issues being associated with older buildings.

The Kinzer consultants also evaluated newer buildings that have come to market, for example, the Bank of California and IDX Buildings.  At first blush, those buildings appeared less expensive than constructing a new building for King County.  However, both buildings are larger than needed currently by King County and both had issues with regard to releasing existing tenants in order to achieve the county’s need for space.  In the end, the most recent Kinzer analysis concluded that new acquisition opportunities had higher ownership risks and fewer programmatic advantages than the NCOB project as currently proposed.  This analysis did not take into consideration the added advantage of the NCOB development plan, which creates a net add to King County-owned land value.

King County is coming to the end of a multi-year process to systematically assess the economic advantages of owning a building rather than leasing, search the real estate market for the best acquisition or development opportunity, and compare construction costs of a new building to the various acquisition opportunities that may address the county’s space needs.  The conclusion continues to be that the county should pursue construction of a new office building.
The NCOB project allows conversion of leased office space in privately owned buildings into a newly constructed King County lease-to-own building.  The new building will result in 
significant future cost savings, improved operational efficiency, a better and more ergonomically friendly work setting for employees, and better public service.

Legal Agreements

There are several legal agreements required to move forward with this proposal.  The financing for this project is structured according to Section 63-20 of the Internal Revenue Code, which allows for a lease or lease-leaseback project similar to both the King Street Center and the Patricia Bracelin Steel buildings.  As authorized by RCW 36.24.205, King County can have an office building constructed for King County use on county-owned sites by means of a lease-leaseback transaction under RCW 35.42.090.  The King County Code contains similar lease-leaseback provisions.  Tax exempt financing is obtained by an intermediary not-for-profit entity formed for the purpose of expediting transactions such as this project.  

As a brief review, under the “63-20” tax exempt bond financing structure, and lease-lease-back arrangement, there are three entities who work in partnership:


· King County:  The county will ground lease county-owned land to a non-profit entity (Non-Profit), who will finance the project.  The county will “lease back” the building and parking lot under a “lease-lease-back” arrangement.  The Non-Profit will own the project during the lease back term.  At the end of the term of the lease, the county will own the building and parking garage.

· Non-Profit Entity (Goat Hill Properties):  Goat Hill Properties is a Limited Liability Corporation (LLC) formed as the vehicle to achieve tax exempt 63-20 financing for the new King County office building.  Goat Hill Properties was formed by the non-profit entity, selected by King County through a competitive procurement process, to issue 63-20 tax-exempt bonded debt and contract with the Developer, Wright Runstad, to construct the new building and parking garage.

· Developer:  The developer, Wright Runstad, will enter into an agreement with the Non-Profit to construct the project.  Wright Runstad was also selected by King County through a competitive procurement process.

It was anticipated that the legal structure of this project would be as follows:  


· King County would long term master lease (ground lease) the site(s) to the non-profit entity created for the purpose of expediting and financing this project.  

· The Non-profit would then enter into a guaranteed maximum price development agreement with a top ranked finalist/developer for the design and construction of the project.
  

· The Non-profit will issue tax exempt bonds in an amount sufficient to pay for design and construction of the project.
  

· The developer will draw upon those bonds to pay for construction costs during the construction period. 
 

· Upon completion of the construction, the non-profit will “lease-back” all project improvements to King County.
  

· At the end of the lease term, the non-profit will convey title to the buildings to King County.  

In accordance with the above-described process, the following agreements are transmitted together with this report:

· Master (Ground) Lease Agreements:  Under the 63-20 financing structure proposed for the NCOB project, King County will long-term ground lease county-owned property to the non-profit.  The Metropolitan King County Council must take formal action to approve the ground lease.  There are two ground lease agreements enclosed:  one for the property on Goat Hill, east of 5th Avenue, where the new garage will be built; and one for the parcel west of 5th Avenue, where the new office building will be constructed.

· Lease Agreement:  As described above, the non-profit issues 63-20 bonded debt and contracts with the Developer to construct the project.  The county would then lease back the project improvements from the non-profit only after Wright Runstad has completed construction to the county’s satisfaction.

The lease-back payments amortize the 63-20 bonded debt.  When the 63-20 bonds are paid off, the non-profit conveys the title of the project improvements to the county.  Simultaneously, the ground lease terminates, which allows the fee simple title interest and leasehold interest to merge in King County as titleholder and owner.  Under the terms of the lease-back agreement, King County would operate the building during the term of the lease-back.


The Metropolitan King County Council must formally approve the lease-back agreement.


· Development Agreement:  A development agreement between Wright Runstad and the non-profit is required to move forward with the project.  King County is not a party to this agreement.  However, the Development Agreement is attached to the ordinance authorizing execution of the various lease documents.

As one of the final tasks in Phase II, legal representatives for the Prosecuting Attorney’s Office, Bond Counsels, the National Development Council (non-profit), and Wright Runstad & Company (developer) have completed the enclosed draft lease agreements.  The first attachment to this transmittal is an ordinance authorizing King County to enter into the long-term master leases for the Goat Hill and Automotive Center sites, in this case with the newly created Goat Hill Properties LLC to King County.  This ordinance also authorizes execution of a lease (lease-back) from Goat Hill Properties for the new parking garage and new office building.  The NCOB team and I look forward to receiving comments after review by your legal counsel, and we will then work with you to gain council approval of the Ground Lease and the Lease Agreement.  Approval of said documents will complete Phase II of the NCOB plan and will allow the county to move forward expeditiously with this project.

The first of the enclosed ordinances authorizes the execution of ground leases for two county-owned properties from King County to Goat Hill Properties, LLC.  The ordinance further authorizes the execution of a lease back to the county of a new parking garage and new office building.  Attached to the proposed ordinance are copies of the proposed leases as well as the project Development Agreement and related attachments.


Budget Appropriation Request


In order for the financing to occur on the project, there must be lease agreements in place, a guaranteed maximum price for the buildings, and a Master Use Permit issued.  Additional spending authority is necessary to accomplish these tasks.  In addition to the ordinance approving lease agreements above, I am requesting approval of appropriation requests to move forward with the project.  The proposed appropriation ordinance seeks funding for the following:

· Phase III of the NCOB Project:  Approval of the ordinance would provide sufficient appropriation authority to complete the work necessary to obtain a Master Use Permit from the City of Seattle, successfully finance the project, and completed construction drawings.  The estimated cost of this work is $1,982,500.  These costs will be reimbursed from bond funds once the project is financed. 

· Acquisition of a Fleet Automotive Repair Site:  Analysis of alternatives for optimally locating the Fleet Automotive Repair Shop has been completed as required in Motion 11931.  The analysis concluded that it was most cost effective to locate the Fleet Automotive Repair Shop outside of the new garage.  $3.5 million is requested to fund real estate market research, due diligence on acquisition opportunities, and acquisition of a new site for the automotive shop.  This action is requested to facilitate rapid response to acquisition opportunities that emerge as the market search continues.  I encourage the council to use the recently established Major Projects and Real Estate advisory group as a means to keep abreast of emerging acquisition opportunities.  

· Acquisition of Property or Property Rights:  $1.6 million is requested to secure property/development rights related to the NCOB.

· Unreleased or Underfunded Phase II Work.  As described in my July 15, 2004 letter to Budget and Fiscal Management Chair Larry Gossett, there was a shortfall in Phase II appropriation.  On December 9, 2003, the Metropolitan King County Council adopted Ordinance 14812, appropriating $1.2 million to the preliminary design phase of the project.  The council placed a number of restrictions on spending, however, with releases of expenditure authority occurring as certain reporting requirements were met.  Formal council approval of all but the required quarterly reports is required to release expenditure authority restrictions associated with each proviso item.  As of July 15, the council has not acted on two of those reports: New County Office Building Central Steam Recommendations – Reassessment, and New County Office Building Work Release.  The Facilities Management Division has provided all required reports; however, due to policy concerns, it does not appear that council will be approving the two aforementioned reports prior to consideration of the proposed appropriation ordinance enclosed with this transmittal.  Thus, $400,000 in expenditure authority remains restricted. 

Motion 11931 also accelerated some of the work planned and budgeted in Phase III.  Additionally, the scope of Phase II was increased by the new research and analysis required in Motion 11931. 

The $1.98 million requested to fund Phase III covers the funding shortfalls in Phase II.

Response to Motion 11931

On June 7, 2004, the County Council approved the recommendations in the report titled New County Office Building Site Evaluations and Recommendations (dated March 3, 2004).  That report included a recommendation to build the new office building on the site of the existing King County Automotive Center and a new garage with surface parking on the Goat Hill site.  However, Motion 11931 included several requests for additional analysis of numerous issues; responses are discussed in the attached follow-up report, New County Office Building Phase: Phase II Follow-up.   

The attached table provides a summary of responses to a number of questions that surfaced during the council’s review and approval of the site for the new office building.  These responses are presented in the report titled New County Office Building:  Phase II Follow-up.
The NCOB project team will continue its efforts to keep the council fully apprised of ongoing design and development activities.


Thank you in advance for your review of the enclosed documents and your consideration of the enclosed ordinances.  If you have any questions, please feel free to call Kathy Brown, Division Director, Facilities Management Division, at (206) 296-0631.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Scott White, Chief of Staff

 Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director

 Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, BFM Committee




 Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Sally Bagshaw, Chief Civil Deputy, Office of the Prosecuting Attorney


Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)


Kathy Brown, Division Director, Facilities Management Division, DES


Harold Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation
